Introduction

Professor Weatherford is unable to be here today because of a prior commitment.

He asked me to welcome you to university governance and to thank you for your commitment of time and effort on behalf of USF. His wife, Doris Weatherford, was a member of HCC’s Board of Trustees for a number of years, so he understands how much work it is to do a good job as a trustee.

As I am sure you are aware, we are having some difficulty getting through this reorganization smoothly.  UFF, which has never been decertified by the state, has repeatedly requested that bargaining begin on a successor contract.  For over a year now, management – whoever that might be – has refused to negotiate.  Now we are being told that our contract and certification have expired because of the lack of a successor agreement.  We believe that position is contrary to both the usual practice and the law of public employment bargaining in Florida.  If management could end a bargaining relationship just by refusing to bargain, there wouldn’t be a contract left in Florida.  Eventually USF will be forced by the Public Employees Relations Commission or by the courts to accept the fact that both the certification and the provisions of the contract remain in place as required by the doctrine of the status quo – but at what cost in time, energy, lawyer’s fees, and deteriorated campus environment?

In the meantime, however, the feeling we are getting is that the administration has chosen at every step to set its face against the faculty and refuse to cooperate until someone orders them to do so, rather than choosing to cooperate and continue business as usual until someone orders them to stop.  One notable exception is the continuation of payroll deduction of dues.  We appreciate that, although we have some complaints about the way it was implemented.  Of the remaining issues, however, none of the harmful things that the administration has done to us have been required by PERC or by a court order.  It should be understandable, then, why faculty have grown increasingly concerned and hostile to the administration.

We believe there is a way out of this that will be acceptable to both parties.  If the administration agrees to support it, we are prepared to request an amended certification from PERC.  This is the procedure we used when we moved from the BOR to the Board of Education as our public employer.  PERC changed the name of the public employer and everything else went on as before.  If we do that again, the main hassles will be behind us.  Any remaining disagreements about how to implement the contract under the changed circumstances can be resolved the way we always resolve such disputes – by binding arbitration.

Finally, let me point out that if we adopt this procedure some will call it a union victory, but all we will have succeeded in doing will be to preserve what we had a year ago – the same certification and the same contractual provisions.  After all we’ve been through, that is surely not too much to ask.

Thank you.

